閻曉天主編

# Reading Comprehension

閱讀理解雙百篇

下篇

# 阅读理解双百篇

下 篇

主编 阎晓天

编者 陶育德 赵宏为 刘新华

山西高校联合出版社

# (晋) 新登字8号

# 阅读理解双百篇

下

阎哓天 主编

山西高校联合出版社出版发行(太原南内环街31号) 山西省交城印刷厂印刷

开本: 787×1092 1/16 印张: 7.625 字数: 187千字 1991年11月 第1版 1991年11月第1次印刷 印数: 1-5150册

ISBN7-81032-090-4

H·26 定价: 3.85元

### 前 言

《阅读理解双百篇》是为配合中学英语教学而编写的,分为上下两篇,各一百篇文章,系精选古今中外适宜的阅读材料,其中包括风趣故事、幽默短文、知识小品、寓言和童话等,选题广泛,内容丰富、文字由浅入深。上篇的使用对象主要是初中二年级以上的学生及英语初学者,下篇主要适用于高中学生,也可作为英语爱好者提高阅读能力的教材。

在每篇短文后,编写了各种类型的练习题。书后附有参考答案。

练习题题型基本上分为四种:

A. True or False

(是非题)

B. Question

(问答题)

C. Multiple Choice Question (选择题)

D. Put in the Missing Words from the Test(填空题) 由于编写时间仓促,书中难免存在缺点和错误,敬请广大师生和英语爱好者不吝赐教。

编 者 1991年9月

# Content

1. Cheers for the Sailor(1)
2. The Wolf and the Lamb(2)
3. Not a Fake at All
4. The Exercise We Need
5. Trouble with Police
6. The Nurse and the Patient
7. A Small Plant
8. The Echo (6)
9. Your Passport, Please
10. The End of a Dream(9)
11. Basketball Marathon(9)
12. An Excellent Lumber
13. Nothing to Do With You
14. Frezen Film (13)
15. Hot Snake (14)
16. The Story of Archimes
17. How the Mayans Got Fire? (16)
18. The King and the Fisherman
19. Bird, Frog, Fish(19)
20. Examination (20)
21. How Did He Figure It Out?
22. A Wonderful Present (1)
23. A Wonderful Present (2)
24. How The Eagle Got Smoke in His Feathers
25. The Elephant
26. Through the Forest
27. Tack Didn't Know Napoleon Was III
28. A Clever Interpreter
29. The Great Wall of China
30. A Faithful Dog (30)
31. A Misunderstand (31)
32. The Flower Clock
33. The Scientists and the Watches
34. The Clockmaker and the Timekeeper

	35. That Wasn't a Mistake	(34)
	36. Clever Fatima (I)	(36)
	37. Clever Fatima (I)	(37)
	38. You Are Wanted	(38)
	39. \$ 200	(39)
	40. 'Take' and 'Give'	(40)
	41. Dan and the Dolphin	(41)
	42. Which One Is the Cleverest	(42)
	43. A Bitter Joke	(44)
	44. A Clever Servant	(45)
	45. Where Did Americans Come From?	(45)
	46. George Washington and His Hatchet	(46)
	47. A Fisherman and Gold Chaip	(47)
	48. The Story Happened in America	(48)
2	49. Mark Twain Visits James Whitler	(49)
	50. The History of Money	(50)
	51. The World in the Year 2000	(51)
	52. A Joke	(52)
	53. The National Flower of Scotland	(53)
	54. The Foolish Fermer	(54)
	55. A Dead Woman's Funeral	(56)
	56. A Savage and Cruel Tiger	(56)
	57. The Mouse King	(57)
	58. The Moth and the Star	(58)
	59. The Three Brothers	(60)
	60. The Thousand and One Night	(61)
	61. Where Is the Missing Dollar?	(62)
	62. Swimming Across the English Channel	(63)
	63. A Letter to a U.S. President	(64)
	6'. How Time Changes Around the World?	(65)
	65. Mrs Jones and the Judge	(66)
	66. A Brave Queen (I)	(67)
	67. A Brave Queen (II)	(68)
	68. Water Pollution (污染)	(69)
٠	69. The Absent-minded Professor (健忘的教授)	(70)
	70. Sports and Good Health	(71)
	71. Aunt and Her Piano	
	72. On the Thirty-ninth Floor	(73)
	73. The Lost Watch (	(74)

	74. The Nine O'clock News	(75)
	75. A Life for a Life	(76)
	76. Martha Berry	(77)
	77. American Holidays	(78)
	78. A Joke	(79)
	79. The Panda	(80)
	80. Santa Claus (圣诞老人)	(81)
	81. A Rattlesnake and a Rabbit	(83)
	82. April Fool	(84)
	83. That Isn't Our Fault	(85)
	84. Catching Birds	(86)
	85. Hans the Butterman (汉斯, 卖黄油的人)	(87)
	86. New York City	(89)
	87. Women in the U.S.A,	(90)
	88. Animals Work for People	(91)
	89. Kill Rats	(92)
	90. How Dick Managed to Get to the University?	(94)
	91. The Bag They Missed	(95)
	92. The Lark and Her Babies	(86)
	93. The Artist on the Beach	(97)
	94. A Fisherman	(98)
	95. Newton's Greatest Discoveries	(99)
	96. How Napoleon Crossed the Alps? (	100)
	97. Einstein — a Different Kind of Scientist	101)
	98. Good Habit and Good Health (	102)
	99. I Love it So ! (	103)
1	100. The Story of Helen Keller(	105)
ŀ	Key to Exercises (	107)

#### 1. Cheers for The Sailor

Jack, an old sailor (水子) who had spent many years in the navy (海子), was welking along a country road. Then he came to a farm house. The famer was standing at the door and Jack said, "I have been walking all day looking for work. Will you give me a job?"

'Have you ever done any farm work?' said the farmer.

'No,' said Jack. 'I have been a sailor all my life but I will do any job like to give me.'

"All right, 'said the farmer. 'I'll give you a chance Do you see that flock of sheep (羊群) scattered (分散) ever the hillside?' "Yes," answered Jack.

"Well, said the farmer. Get them all through that gate and into the yard." Right, '-said Jack. 'I'll do that."

About an hour later, the farmer went to the yard, Jack was leaning (章) on the gate wiping his forehead.

"Did you get them all in?" said the farmer.

'Yes, 'said Jack. The farmer looked and sure enough all the sheep were gathered in the yard and the gate was shut. And then the farmer saw a hare running round among the sheep. The sailor saw what he was looking st.

'Yes', 'said Jack. 'That little fellow there gave me more trouble than all the rest put together.'

	Multiple Choice Questions:
1.	Jack bad many years in navy.
	A. took B. spent C. cost
2.	The farmer was standing the door when Jack came to a farm house.
	A. st B. in C. inside
3.	Jack said to the farmer, 'I have been walking all day looking work.
	Will you give-me a job? "
	A. at B. for C. after
4.	Jack had been aall his life but he would do any job the farmer liked
	to give him.
	A farmer B. worker C. sailor
5.	The farmer would give him a
	A. chance B. sheep C. work
6.	The farmer asked Jack to get the scattered sheep all that gate and
	into the yard.

	A. in	B. across	C. t)	hrough			
7	. About	hour lat	er, the fa	armer wer	t to the	yard.	
	A. the	В. а	C. an			,	
8	The farmer	asked Jack i	f he had	got the	sattered	sheep all	
	A. right	B. in	C. out				
9	All the she	ep were gath	ered in	the yard	l and the	gate was	
	A. shutting	B. shutt	e d	C. shut			¥
10	The farmer	saw a hare _		round amo	ong the sh	eep.	
	A. run	B. runing	C. runn	ing .			

#### 2. The Wolf and the Lamb (羊羔)

One hot day, a wolf and a lamb arrived at the same time to drink from a stream (小河) that ran down the side of a mountain. The wolf was o the high ground and the lamb some way farther down the stream.

The wolf, however, felt quarrelsome (好争吵的), and asked the lamb what he meant by disturbing (茂动) the water and making it so turbid (混浊) that he could not drink it. The lamb, frightened by the wolf's angry voice, answered that he did not see how that could be, as the water which he drank ran from the wolf to him, and so could not be disturbed higher up the stream.

'Perhaps so, ' said the wolf, 'but you are an unpleasant (讨厌的) person, and I have been told that you said nasty (使人不愉快的) things about me behind my back about six months ago! "

"That cannot be true," exclaimed (大叫) the lamb, for I was not born then!"
The wolf could not argue that point (自圆其说), and was furious (狂怒的):
snarling (吠, 哚), and foaming (喷沫) at the mouth, he went towards the lamb.

"Well, 'he shouted, 'if it wasn't you, it was your father, which comes to the same thing!' And he seized(抓住) the poor lamb, and ate him all up.

True or False

- 1. One day a wolf and a lamb went together to drink from a stream at the same time. ()
- 2. The wolf stood higher than the lamb and the lamb some way farther from the wolf. ( )
- 3. The wolf quarrelled with the lamb because the lamb had muddled the water. ()
- 4. The lamb was more than six months old. ( )
- 5. The wolf was furious and snarling because he could not argue that point. ( )
- 6. The wolf ate the poor lamb up 'because the lamb's father was an unpleasant

```
person. ( )
7. The wolf made excuses for doing bad and cruel thing. ( )
```

# 3. Not a Fake (冒牌货) at All

There was once a man who used to raise fish in a pond. Every day a kingfisher came and caught fish from the pond. Whenever the man rushed up to the pond, the kingfisher (鱼狗,食鱼鸟) flew away. As soon as the man left, the kingfisher came back.

The man made a scarecrow (稻草人), dressed it in straw rain-cape (雨披) and a conical (圆顶的) straw hat and put it beside the pond. The kingfisher thought that the scarecrew was a real man and so it sat in a tree, not daring to come near. The kingfisher sat and watched for 3 days. He noticed that the scarecrow hadn't moved once and so very bravely flew over beside it. When the kingfisher saw that the scarecrow still didn't move he got even cockier (趾高气扬). Not only did he start catching fish again, but he also stood on the scarecrow's shoulder singing this song, 'Fake, fake, he's nothing but a fake...'

The man got angry at this. He put on the scarecrow's cape and hat himself and stood unmoving by the side of the pond, pretending to be the scarecrow. The kingfisher came back to catch more fish. When the kingfisher had eaten its fill, it flew over and alighted (停歇) on the scarecrow's shoulder, singing his song, 'Fake, fake, he's nothing but a fake! . . . 'The man grabbed (抓住) the kingfisher and said, 'I'm a man--not a fake at all! 'The kingfisher couldn't get away after that.

	Multiple Choice Questions:
1.	There was once a man
	A. who used to catch fish in a pond
	B. who used to breed fish in a pond
	C. who used to rush up to the pond .
2.	A'scarecrew was
	A. a real man who dressed in a strew rain-cape
	B. a figure(体形) of a man which set up to scare birds away
	C. a man who stood near the pond to drive the birds away
3.	The kingfisher sat and watched in a row.
	A. day and night B. for 3 days C. for a week
4 .	The man grabbed the kingfisher and said, not a fake at all!
	A. I'm a hunter B. I'm a fishman C. I'm a man

#### 4. The Exercise We Need

Give attention to breathing after you exercise. Before you start to run you breathe quietly. Then go with a rush around, or walk up a hill and notice your breathing again. You will find that your lungs (時更) are working hard.

The fact is that the harder we use certain muscles(肌肉) of our bodies, the more oxygen the body needs, and the more oxygen the body needs, the harder the lungs try to get it.

Here is another important point. When you came to the foot of the hill and count your pulse ([[\*] h]]) , you will find it beating quietly. But walk quickly to the top of the hill and count your pulse again, you will notice a great change. Your pulse will now be much quicker.

The experiment shows that exercise increases not only the breathing but also the circulation (循环) of the blood in body.

Besides, exercise increases one's appetite(食欲). A person who is working a great deal will need more food than one who sits still most of the time.

Fill in the Blanks with Proper Words:	
Exercise is good for our health. When we run (1)	walk quickly, we
(2) our lungs work much (3) and the pulse	beat much (4) This
is because (5) we take exercise, we need more (6)	Our (7)
and (8) have to work harder to meet our needs. In	this way, exercise
increases not only our (9) but also the circulat	ion of the (10)

#### 5. Trouble with Police

One day Jillian was riding home on her motorcycle (摩托车). She was driving quickly because she knew that Martin, her husband, was behind her in his car and she wanted to arrive first. Suddenly she saw a police in front of her. He held up his hand and she stopped.

"I've stopped you, "he said slowly, "Because you driving too quickly. You have broken the law Please give me your name and address." "Oh, dear," Jillian said uncomfortably (不行在地). "Yes, I was going quickly, I know. But I didn't know that I was going too quickly. How do you know that I've broken the law?"

"Ah," said the policeman. "We have some new radar (能达) equipment (设备). My fried down the road has the radar and when a car goes past him he can easily see its speed. When a car goes too quickly past him, he pushes a switch (开关). That tolls me to step the car. So, when you went past, him, and when he was

watching his radar, he knew that you were driving too quickly. He pushed the switch and that told me to stop you. So I did."

"Oh dear," Jillian thought sadly, "What is the penalty (質數) for driving too quickly?"

"FIVE POUNDS!"

Answer the Following Questions:

- 1. How was Jillian going home one day?
- 2. Why was she driving so quickly?
- 3. How did the policeman know that Jillian was diving too quickly?
- 4. What did the policeman do?
- 5. What was the penalty for driving too quickly?

#### 6. The Nurse and the Patient

A warm-hearted nurse on her first day's work came up to a patient who had come to London as a tourist (旅游者). She asked him if there was anything she could do for him but he only waved his hands and uttered something she could not understand. With a cheerful smile she asked him again and he just kept saying the same words, but in a very much lower voice, before closing his eyes. She felt his pulse and found out that he was gone. Fill with deep sympathy for this man who had died so far away from his native land, she rushed to the doctor and repeated to him the sound she had heard. "My dear girl," said the doctor after listening carefully to what she repeated, "he was saying You are standing on my oxygen pipe!"

Multiple Choice Question:

Ι.	What had the patient come to London for? He had come to London to
	A. visit his friends.
	B, see the doctor.
	C. visit London Town.
2.	In the sentence " but he only waved his hands and ultored something sho
	could not understand.", "uttered" means
	A. said B. cried C. held
3.	The sentence "and found out that he was gone." means
	A. the patient left the hospital.

- B. the patient disappeared.
- C. the patient died.

- 4. In the sentence "She rushed to the doctor and repeated to him the sounds she had heard.", "rushed" should be prounced as \_\_\_\_\_\_.
  A. ['r∧∫id] B. [r∧∫t] C. ['r∧∫d]
  5. The nurse could have saved the patient if she \_\_\_\_\_\_.
  A. had mastered better skill.
  B. had mastered foreign language.
  - C. had not been warm-hearted.

#### 7. A Small Plant

One of the smallest plant in the world is the diatom(硅藻). Diatom's are so small that they can be seen only through a microscope. A drop of water may contain as many as 500 diatoms. These tiny plants live in both freshwater and saltwater (海水、含盐的水).

Many diatoms are brown. You may have seen millions of them attached (依附) to a stone in the water. They show up when they are together. The stone has a brown, shiny coating (表层)---a coating of diatoms.

Diatoms grew in oceans and lakes. They float (浮动) around freely. They are an important food for small animals of the sea. The small animals eat the diatoms. Fish then eat the diatom feeders. If diatoms were to die, most of the fish in the oceans would die.

True or False:

1. We can see diatoms with our eyes. ( )

2. A drop of water may contain millions of diatoms. ( )

3. Many diatoms are brown. ( )

4. Diatoms can't live in saltwater. ( )

5. Sometimes you may see millions of diatoms attached to a stone in the water. ( )

6. The diatoms are an important food for small animals of the sea. ( )

7. All the fish would die without diatoms. ( )

#### 8. The Echo

A little boy, whose name was George, knew nothing of the echo. One day, when he was left alone in the valley, he cried out loudly, "O! O!" He was directly answered from the hill close by, "O! O!" Surprised to hear a voice without

seeing any person, he cried out, "Who are you?" The voice replied, "Who are you?" He then screamed(尖叫) out, "You are a silly fellow!"

This made Georgy more angry, and he went on calling the person nicknames (骂那个人), which were all repeated exactly. He then went to look for the boy, in order to strike him, but he could find none. So he ran home, and told his mother that an impudent (无耻的) fellow had hid himself behind the trees on the hill, and called his nicknames. After she heard his explanations, his mother said to him, "My boy, you have heard nothing but the echo of your own words. If you call out civil (有礼貌的) words towards the hill, the civil words will be given back in return."

"Oh", said Georgy, "I will go down tomorrow and say good words, and get good words from the echo."

"So it is," said the mother, "In life, with boys and girls, and men and women. A good word generally produces a good word. If we smile on the world, he world will smile on us. If we are unkind towards others, we can not expect anything better from them."

#### True or False:

- 1. George knew something about the echo. ( )
- When George cried out some words in the valley, the voice replied the same words. ( )
- This made George very pleased, and he went on calling the person nicknames.
- 4. George want to ok for the boy in order to strike him, but he could not find any body around. ( )
- 5. He told his mother that a bad boy had called his nicknames and he didn' & know who he was. ( )
- 6. His mother said to him there was a uncivil boy behind the trees on the hill.
- 7. He would go to say bad words again the next day. ( )
- 8. George's mother gave him a very good lesson. ( )

## 9. Your Passport (护照), Please

Mr and Mrs Cooper arrived at London Airport at the end of a three-week holiday in Italy. It had been hot there, so Mr Cooper had taken off the beard (胡子) that he had always worn. But his passport photograph (照片) show him with his beard.

An officer looked at the photograph for a moment, and said: "Will you excuse me, please sit down. I shall not keep you long." With this, he walked away, showed the photograph to a second officer, and said: "I know that face." The second officer looked at the passport and asked where Mr Cooper had come from When he heard that the Cooper had just arrived back from Rome (罗马), the second officer's eyes lighted up, and said: "An Englishman with a beard stole a painting in Rome on Friday. And that man looks just the sort of man who..."

Suddenly, it came to the first officer: "Who Mr Cooper is?" He returned to him, and asked, "Do you teach at Feltham High School?" When Mr Cooper answered with some surprised that he did, the first officer smiled, and said: "I think so. I'm Alan Simpson. You has taught me French. You haven't change a bit."

	Multiple Choice Questions:	
1.	Mr and Mrs Cooper at the airport	•
	A simply to show their passports	
	B. on their way back from their holiday	
	C. on their way to a holiday abroad	
	D. to meet Alan Simpson	
2.	The Coopers	•
	A. had just come back from the airport	
	B. were on their way to Rome for three weeks	
	C. spent three weeks in Rome before going to Italy	
	D. had been in Italy for three weeks	
3.	Mr Cooper	•
	A. had a beard on his face but not in his photogrph	
	B. grew a beard while he was on holidy	
	C. had a beard in his photogrph but not on his face	
	D. took his beard off long before he went on holiday	
4.	The first officer was sure	
	A.Mr Cooper stole the painting	
	B he knew the second officer's face	
	C. he had seen the face in the photograph before	
	D. a man without a heard stell the painting	
5.	The second officer said that	
	A. Mr. Cooper stole the painting	
	B. an Italian with a beard stole a painting in England	1
	C. Englishman who had just taken his beard off, sto	
	D. a man with a beard, from England stole a painting	in Rome
Ĝ.	Mr. Cooper taught	*1

- A. Alan Simpson to be a fire. affice
- B. Alan Simpson French at roithem High Unhool
- C. at Feltham High School, Trance
- D. French when his name was Simpson, not Cooper

#### 10. The End of a Dream

Tired of sleeping on the floor, a young man in Teheran (德熙兰) saved up for years to buy a real bed. For the first time in his life, he became the pround owner of a bed which had springs (弹簧) and a mattress (垫子) because the weather was very hot, he carried the bed on to the roof of his house. He slept very well for the first two nights, but on the third night, a storm blew up. A gust (阵风) of wind swept the bed off the roof and sent it crashing into the courtyard below. The young man did not wake up until the bed had struck the ground. Although the bed was smashed (碎裂) to pieces, the man was miraculously (奇迹般地) unhurt. When he woke up, he was still on the mattress. Glancing (管了一眼) at the bits of wood and metal that lay around him, the man sadly picked up the mattress and carried it into his house. After he had put it on the floor, he promptly (立刻) went to sleep again.

Answer the Following Questions:

- 1. What did a young man in Teheran buy for the first time in his life?
- 2. Was the weather hot or cold? Did he sleep on the roof of his house or not?
- 3. Was the bed swept off the roof during a storm three night later or not? (Because)
- 4. Was the man unhurt, or was he seriously injured(伤害)? Was he still on his mattress or not? (not only...but)
- 5. Was the bed in pieces or not ?Did he carry the mattress indoors or not?Where did he put it?Did he go back to sleep or did he stay awake? (As...and)

#### 11. Basketball Marathon

Recently a group of 17-years-old schoolboys decided to beat the world basketball marathon (马拉松) record. They aimed at playing for ninety hours and adding six hours to the record. Each team had nine players, with five playing at a time. How could eighteen boys play for almost four days without stopping? The boys decided that each person would play for two and a half hours and then

rest for two hours. They had to be able to sleep near the basketball hall, and they needed hot food and drink, day and night. Finally they started at six o'clock one evening.

The first night was very hard for the players. When it was their turn to rest, they were too excited to fall asleep at once. After sleeping for a short time, they had to play again. The night were very long, when nobody was watching. The days were better, because plenty of people cheered (使鼓动) the players efforts. On the second night they fell asleep as soon as they stopped. Some of them had trouble with their hands and feet, but t e only serious problem was a psychological (心理上的) one. Each boy was thinking: Why m I doing this? How can I play any longer? After the third night the players knew they could finish the ninety hours. The basketball on the fourth night was very slow, but in the final hours the play got better. For the last few minutes the players looked as fresh as when they started. They were tired, but very happy.

	A. True or False:
l.	Before the boys played their basketball marathon the world record was
	eighty-four hours. ( )
2.	Each team had nine players, but only five played at a time. ( )
3.	All the eighteen boys played for almost four days without stopping to rest.
	( )
4.	It was winter and the nights were longer than the day. ( )
5.	Some of the boys had serious problems with their hands and feet. ( )
6.	They knew they could beat the record when they started. ( )
	B. Fill in the Blanks with Proper Words:
l.	The d of the boys to break the world basketball marathon record was
	made not long ago.
2.	They wanted to play for six hours 1 than the record.
3.	It was not e for the boys to fall asleep the first night because they
	were very excited.
4.	Having played for t days they were sure that they could finish the
	ninety hours.
5.	Tired a they were, the boys were happy.

# 12. An Excellent Lumber (木材)

The redwood (红杉) tree is a giant. In fact, it is one of the largest plant